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Annie Brees:

Welcome to Balance365 Life radio, a podcast that delivers honest conversations
about food, fitness, weight and wellness. I'm your host Annie Brees along with
Jennifer Campbell and Lauren Koski. We are personal trainers, nutritionist, and
founders of Balance365. Together we coach thousands of women each day and
are on a mission to help them feel healthy, happy and confident in their bodies on
their own terms. Join us here every week as we discuss hot topics pertaining to
our physical, mental and emotional well being with amazing guests. Enjoy!

Welcome back to another episode of Balance365Life radio we jumped this
episode immediately to the head of the line because news of this new app is
causing quite the stir. Kurbo is a weight loss app developed by Weight Watchers,
now rebranded as WW and targeted at kids ages eight to 17. Kids are using the
app to track what they eat and foods are graded using a traffic light system,
which means that foods are categorized as either green, yellow or red light foods
all in an effort, as WW put it, to help them reach a healthy weight. As you can
imagine, this app has caused quite the uproar in the news and with us as well.
On the surface, this app might sound like a positive solution to childhood obesity
and helping kids master healthy habits. But we know better.

We have research to support that dieting is the most important predictor in
developing an eating disorder. And young girls who practice extreme restriction
were 18 times more likely to develop an eating disorder than those who did not
diet at all. On today's episode, Jen and I chat with Balance365 partner Amy. Amy
is a former Weight Watchers Ambassador who started Weight Watchers when
she was just in fourth grade, and has since spent decades working her way out
of diet culture and towards peace with food and her body. Amy is adamant that
this weight loss app will do more harm than good and we agree. There are ways
you can help your children without dieting and if you want to dig deeper into the
resources we share over the next hour, be sure to check out our show notes.
Enjoy.



Jen, welcome to Balance365 Life radio. We have a special guest. Are you so
excited?

Jennifer Campbell

I'm very excited.

Annie Brees

This is, I guess I shouldn't even say, I haven't actually talked to her in person until
now. And I didn't even really acknowledge it just because I feel like I know you
from following you on Instagram. Amy, welcome to the show. How are you?

Amy

I'm good. I'm so glad to be here.

Annie Brees

We are so happy to have you. And I guess, it's, like, great to finally talk to you in
real life.

Amy

Yeah.

Annie Brees

We've talked through the Instagram DM's multiple times. You have been a friend
to Balance365 for a while now and and Jen messaged me about bringing you on
a special episode. We don't normally record, this is a Sunday evening, we don't
normally record on Sundays but there's a topic that came up pretty recently and
that is the new weight loss app presented by Weight Watchers called Kurbo and
that's drawing all sorts of attention in the news and social media in our lives and
we wanted to talk about it and you have quite the history with Weight Watchers,
correct? Can you can you tell us a little bit about your experience with Weight
Watchers?

Amy

Yes. So the first time I went on Weight Watchers was back in fourth grade. So I
would have been 10 years old. And the reason that I went on the program was



because I didn't feel at that point that like I looked like my friends, I have always
been like a bigger boned girl. And I was already at that age starting to compare
myself. And so I talked to my mom about it. I can remember the day vividly and
telling her that I was fat and I wanted to do something about it. And so my mom
did what, you know, we're all moms, what we want to do is we want to help, and
she did what she thought was the best thing to do.

And the only thing that she had done, which was put me on a diet. And that diet
happened to be Weight Watchers. So I went, you know, to my first Weight
Watchers meeting at 10 years old. And periodically throughout the next 25 years
was an on-again off-again, Weight Watchers member. I did it different times
through high school, I did it in college, and getting ready for my wedding. And
then here most recently, about two years ago or so I actually had a lot of success
with the program. To be really honest, I lost 104 pounds, I was saying how
wonderful it was, and all of that. And what I realized in this was when I reached
that, quote unquote, goal weight, I realized that the problems that I had
discovered were still there and I hadn't ever really fully dealt with them.

So 10 years ago, 11 years ago, I was in therapy for binge eating disorder. And I
truly believe that all of my years of dieting really contributed to that eating
disorder manifesting. And if I wouldn't have been taught so much restriction at
such a young age, I don't believe that that bingeing would have been prevalent in
my adulthood and going on a diet so young, you know, for years, I looked at food,
and it was either like, it was like a points value, or I shouldn't eat this or this is
good, or this is bad. And it's taken me a while to kind of break free from that
mentality. But being in that program at such a young age, and spending 25 years
in diet culture, I definitely have had a really disordered way of looking at the food
on my plate, the weight on the scale, and the size and shape of my body and
how it compared to other people.

I've done a lot of work, I left diet culture, Weight Watchers especially a year ago
now. Last summer, I broke free. And that was super hard for me to do, because I
had lost a lot of weight on that. And so people thought that that was, like, a
success story. But what people don't see on the outside is that you can't totally
tell what's going on with a person by just the way that they look. And losing
weight. I mean, a lot of people just think, "Oh, she's lost weight. So that's
success." Well, what they didn't see were, you know, all the things I was doing to
do that, that did not lead to a healthy lifestyle, healthy behaviors, the joy it was



stealing out of my life. And I finally had to kind of speak up and be honest about
that. And say, "I know that this looks like I'm healthy and strong, stronger than
I've ever been. But I'm actually not, I'm actually really, really unhappy. And I feel
like I am a prisoner in my body". I walked around with a lot of shame, I got really
obsessed kind of with the way I looked again, so incredibly fearful of gaining it
back because of what people would think and what they would say.

Jennifer Campbell

Amy, would you say? Because I think a lot of people feel like they can diet until
they reach their goal weight, and then the diet gets to be over. But would you say
you hit your goal weight and then the diet just or the dieting behaviors, did they
have to continue for you in order to maintain that loss?

Amy

Oh, yeah, I would have had to, I would have had to continue what I was doing in
order to maintain the loss. The loss that I had was not sustainable for me at all. I
tried. And it just wasn't sustainable for me the weight that they were saying that I
needed to be at for my height.  I was just working out so hard and eating, now
looking back on it, I was not eating enough. And I don't know how I ever thought I
was going to maintain that for the rest of my life because I was just, you know,
driving myself into the ground. So it was this period of "I have to either give up
this crazy lifestyle that I'm leading to try to be this size. Or I need to walk away
from this and figure out what my body needs to do on its own."

And I have two boys, I had two boys at the time, I have a little girl now. And I just
didn't want that for my life anymore. I didn't want that rat race of chasing a
number on the scale and constantly being just really critical of my body. And not
only that, I'd say the worst part was just this underlying fear that everybody was
talking about my body behind my back all the time. And I truly felt that and that
feels just disgusting to even say out loud if I can be honest. But this fear that,
like, everybody else was so invested in my health. And I think a big part of that is
when you're losing people compliment, people make a really big deal about that.
They automatically assume that that is what you want to hear and all that. And
for a lot of us it is if you're losing weight, but it doesn't really put you in a healthy
place. Like for me when I decided I can't continue this and this isn't how I want to
live my life.



Annie Brees

It's exhausting.

Amy

It's, yes-

Annie Brees

To try to maintain it and sustain it. And mentally, physically, emotionally like that
is, at least personally, I felt like that was an exhausting experience. And in letting
it go I felt like I freed myself up to so many more options, because I was like, "Oh,
I'm not expending this energy on dieting. Like I can do so much more now." But
Amy, I want to circle back. You said you were in fourth grade when you started
Weight Watchers. And you know, this is something, we actually recorded a
podcast, what was it, Jen, two years ago? Like April of 2017. Was it? Have we
been podcasting that long? Sorry, I should probably assume that you couldn't
read my mind. About, because Weight Watchers announced quite a while ago
that they were going to do a free program, a six week habit lifestyle program for
kids, like, ages 13 to 17 over the summer.

Jennifer Campbell

That was last April. February of 2018, okay. It was around that time.

Annie Brees

Yeah. So we knew something like this was coming. And we recorded a podcast
on it. And you said in that episode, which is, it's a great episode, if you haven't
listened to it, we can link to it in our show notes. I'd highly recommend it. But you
said that, you know, Weight Watchers has been working with kids for a long time.
This was just the first time that they had like kind of owned it, they had publicly
acknowledged, like, we are going to market kids. And I think Amy's a perfect
example. And quite honestly, as you've written about on our Balance365 Life
Instagram, Jen, we hear story after story after story of women who had the same
experience as Amy of joining Weight Watchers young and how that's affected
them into adulthood. And now it's just, now Weight Watchers is just coming
outright and saying, like, "Yes, we are going to target these kids."



But I do want to think, I think it's important to note that like we don't, we're not
shaming any parent that has signed their kid up for this, or is thinking about
signing their kid up for this program. I've written about it, I guarantee my mom
would have been one of those moms that at least considered it because, like
you, Amy, I was sitting in front of my mom saying like, "I want to lose weight." As
a young kid I was expressing interest in, like, body dissatisfaction, body image
issues, I was unhappy. I wanted to look like the other girls. I wanted to wear the
jeans that the other girls were wearing that my girlfriends were wearing.

And being a loving, well intentioned, but not understanding the implication, my
mom would have done had she signed me up, I guarantee she would have
explored this opportunity. Yeah, so I think it's just really important that there's, I
feel compelled to shine a light on stories like yours, Amy and stories like the
women we work with that's like, "Hey, this is what this is. This is the potential
aftermath. You know, 10-20 years down the road of signing your kid up for a diet
at eight, 9, 10 years old."

Amy

I talked to my mom about this yesterday, actually. And told her I was really
struggling to be honest. As you know, I'm 37 now but having started this when I
was 10. This, the new Kurbo app has been extremely triggering for me. Not just
years in diet culture, but years of recovering from an eating disorder. And
something that I have to stay on top of every day. But I was talking to my mom
about it yesterday, and telling her, like, "I know that when you signed me up, you
did not have ill intent." And she looked right at me. And she said "I didn't, I did
what my mom did."

So it was just the cycle. She thought that she was doing the best thing. And she
and I know now, like, for sure, like, my mom did not do it with ill intent. She had
no idea what would happen, you know. And if she could go back and with all the
knowledge that we have, now, I know she would make a different choice. And so
I think that's the whole point in just shedding light on this is giving the education
to people that you do have options. This isn't the only option. If you are
concerned with your child's health, there are other options that don't have such
harsh implications that could potentially set them up for a lifetime of disordered
eating.



And as somebody who's been in therapy for that, like, I almost lost my marriage, I
maybe wouldn't have had kids someday, because I was so fearful of what my
body was going to do postpartum. Like, those are the things that we need to think
about. It's not just about what your body looks like at 8, 9, 10 or even 15. Those
are growing bodies that are going through hormone changes and everything, like
our bodies are meant to grow at that age.

That doesn't mean that we can't teach healthy habits. But I think giving parents
education, instead of just assuming that this app is going to give them what they
need. Because my fear is that here in 20 years, we're going to have kids who are
just like me who it set up this path of destruction in regards to body image, and
poor food choices that lead to bingeing and restricting. And I didn't even know I
had binge eating disorder until I was in my mid 20s, I used to joke and say I was
a bulimic who didn't purge, I had no idea was actually eating disorder. So I went
years with an eating disorder that nobody could help me with.

Jennifer Campbell

That's because, I was gonna say, we've normalized binge eating disorder, to a
degree, there's some people that have clinical binge eating disorder, but it's a
sliding scale to being clinically diagnosed. I mean, you're developing binging
patterns before you are at having a clinical eating disorder. I've shared in our
podcast before that my son at four years old was hiding food in his room and
eating at night, which is a form of bingeing and hiding it and so that start for him
started at four years old, and who knows where he could have ended up that by
the time he was 24 had I continued on the path I was on with him. Right?

Annie Brees

Yeah, I was gonna say that too, Jen that even, I mean, because we know the
research is there that kids and humans in general who diet are five times more
likely to develop an eating disorder. And even girls in particular, we've shared this
statistic so many times. Adolescent girls who practice extreme restrictions are 18
times more likely to develop an eating disorder than those who did not diet but
this is what Jen was talking about. Even if you don't get a diagnosed clinical
eating disorder, it can foster a preoccupation with weight and food and body
image issues. And where it gets messy is that we have, we do live in a culture
where being diligent and disciplined with your food and fitness are applauded.



And we have conditioned ourselves so much that we struggle to recognize what
normal eating looks like.

Amy

I don't think we know what normal eating looks like anymore.

Annie Brees

That's why we have a whole podcast.

Amy

I really don't think that the majority of people, like, know what normal eating looks
like. And I think that that is, that's incredibly sad. When I broke free from diet
culture and went to intuitive eating, for instance, people were like, they would
message me and be like, "How is intuitive eating going?" And like, my response
wanted to, like I wanted to say, "You mean, how is just eating going?" Like, you
don't just ask your toddler like, "How is eating going?"you know, but our toddlers
and our kids like, they're very intuitive eaters if we allow them to be.

And if we watch them, like, I have a four month old baby girl, and she tells me
when she's hungry, she tells me when she's full. I mean, it's very clear, like, what
her needs are right now. And as a parent, it's being willing and able to listen to
those needs. And watch them do that. I mean, just having children in general and
allowing them to eat more intuitively, when I was in diet culture, I would say that I
was a little bit more, I monitored their food a little bit more, and I would have a
talk more about their food. I have really stopped doing that so much I don't find
the benefit of it.

Food is food in our house, and we have treats, we have veggies, we have fruit,
we just have a wide variety of foods. And so I try not to make a big deal about it.
But I just think we have to come to this place that we realize that we were born
with an innate ability to feed our bodies what it actually needs. And we can learn
that, again, you're not too far gone if you've dieted for a long time.

You don't have to stay down that path. Dieting is not the only answer to a healthy
lifestyle. There are other ways. And my hope is that we can just help people
understand that if health is a concern, especially for an adolescent individual in



your life, like, you know that there are other options for you. Dieting does not
have to be the only answer.

Jennifer Campbell

There are reputable health, nutrition and medical professionals who are not
opposed to healthy sustainable weight loss. Those same people are outraged by
a children's weight loss app. While opinions on weight loss may be polarizing
opinions on this app are not.

Amy

Yep. Mic drop.

Annie Brees

Yeah. Do you want to share any more thoughts on that, because I think that's
really profound.

Jennifer Campbell

We've had, you know, many people on our podcast who work in this area, and
they're not opposed to weight loss, but they're asking for and we are asking
people to consider more sensible evidence based ways of going about it. It is
very, very tricky to approach weight loss with our kids, not just because they may
not be overweight, they may just be following normal growth patterns. But
because of the culture we live in, where we know from a really young age, they're
already exposed to weight loss messages, particularly girls. And so they're
already picking up on their value as attached to weight loss. And then, you know,
to have a parent bring this to their attention, or it just can become a wound, which
is why, like I've shared on a podcast before that my mom never dieted. And my
mom, my sister, was larger than me and grew up larger than me, we did a
podcast on this. And I remember her going to my mom and talking about needing
to lose weight, probably around that grade four mark. And my mom telling her
that she was wonderful the way she was, everybody has different bodies, and we
don't diet in our house, we don't do that. I think, I can't even fathom how painful
that is to not be told that by your mother. And I realize now how lucky we were.
But the other thing dimension is my mom was a social worker. So she had likely
the education that we wish all people had in how to approach that. And that's not
to say that my sister and I didn't find diet culture anyways, it's all around us. And



we talked about that all throughout that podcast. But it didn't come from our mom,
that's for sure.

Annie Brees

I think about that often in the last the last week or so. You know, I'm sure I'm
oversimplifying it, and there's so many more context that this could this app could
appear in someone's home, other than these two, but I'm thinking a child either
knows they're overweight and gets this app handed to them. And like, yeah, you
know, you already know you're overweight, here's the confirmation that you need
to do something about it, like how hurtful and painful that could be, or they have
no clue. And they're just like, you know, over here living the dream. And then
someone says, "Actually, you know, we need to do this." And it starts this whole
like wheel of questioning, like "Oh," and I do think that so concerning, you know,
male or female to have your worth as it would be for a young kid attached to
weight loss, gain or loss. I mean, that's hard for adult women, let alone a child.

Jennifer Campbell

Yeah, this past year, I was volunteering at my son's track meet, and he just
finished grade four. So this is all kind of the age that we're talking about. I was
timing races. And I remember being at the end by the finish line and looking
down the track at all these grade four girls lined up. And their bodies were so
different. I remember just having a moment and going like they are all over the
place on the developmental chart, you know, and there's, you know, tiny, petite
short ones, there are bigger, there were bigger girls, there were mediums, tall,
short, and I just thought, what a different perspective I have on it now and how,
you know, kind of beautiful I think it is and just incredible and but also found
myself sad inside wondering if some of the bigger girls were standing back there
already comparing themselves to the smaller girls. And yeah, it was just kind of a
moment. And then I also wondered, you know, any parent would look at that row
of girls and think, "Yeah, that's totally normal and natural for children to look all
very different." And then I thought, "Why don't women let themselves have that
same difference between one another?"

Amy

Yeah, and I think it honestly, I think it starts with us in the home, I think that's a
big thing. Like we have to have, we have to come to a place of acceptance with



our bodies. So we can pass that down to our kids. I think that that's something
that we learn over time, I hope that we learn over time, that our bodies are meant
to be different, like, I'm four months postpartum. And I look very different than
some people who are four months postpartum, like, I'm not one who, like,
bounces back.

And that's just not ever who I've been with any of my pregnancies, and that
doesn't make my body worse than somebody else's body, it just makes it
different. And, you know, I wish that we had that perspective, you know, years
ago, or I had that perspective years ago, and then my mom could have shared
that with me and said, "Your body is just shifting and growing and changing. And
this is normal." You know, who knows what my actual body was supposed to look
like, before I started trying to change it with diet culture, and manipulate it, you
know, and that's at 37 years old, I'm for the first time trying to figure out where my
body wants to land and a happy place that I don't have to diet, where I can
exercise for enjoyment, and not be totally crazy about the food that's on my plate,
but just have, like, a balanced life where I'm enjoying things more than food and
all of that.

Like, I think enjoying food is good. I don't want to give that impression. But like, I
would go to an event or a function it was like that was all that it was about was
the food that was served. And I, like, just couldn't even like wrap my mind around
even the people around me it was just so food focused all the time. And I'm
talking, that was going on in high school. And where would I've gotten that
dialogue if I had been taught to restrict at such a young age?

Jennifer Campbell

I mean, and that's what restriction, when you introduce children to restriction,
that's what it does, right, is it drives food preoccupations. And there's lots of
studies around this one study that I've read, I think it was on grade four and five
girls and they were studying eating behaviors in these girls can and comparing it
to the environment they were growing up in. And the girls who were growing up
in food focused or food restrictive household were eating in absence of hunger
more often than the girls who were growing up in households with regular eating
patterns. And then inside the study, one situation they put the girls in was they
offered there was like a table of treats, and they could grab whatever they wanted
before they went back to class. And the girls in the households that were very
restrictive were grabbing whatever, you know, an excessive amount. And the girls



that came from homes that had normal eating rules and behaviors, were just
grabbing a couple of things.

Annie Brees

Yeah.

Jennifer Campbell

So it just, you know, those are young girls and it's like, look, we see this all over
the place, I was just at a barbecue a few weeks ago, my husband had told me
that there was a woman he knew that was on keto. And he has to meet with her
and some different colleagues periodically. And he mentioned to me that she
talks about this a lot, like her diet. So I was wondering how things were going to
go at the barbecue. And she was obviously off Keo at the barbecue. And she was
just all over the carbs at the table everyone was dishing up. And I'm really happy
for her that she was getting those carbs in. But I thought, "I am so glad I'm not
there anymore." Like I remember what that's like, it's just, you know, I can go to a
barbecue now and eat just whatever I would like there. I don't feel like I am off
the wagon, gotta have everything at this table that's a carbohydrate.

Annie Brees

Yep.

Jennifer Campbell

And it's hard. I think it's just hard to explain to people that are kind of in that
world. Like, it doesn't have to be that way because they can't fathom it. They
can't fathom not being preoccupied, actually with these with these quote unquote
bad foods.

Annie Brees

Well, and we've been sold this message from the diet industry who wants to
make money off of us that we have to be obsessed in order to reach our goals,
that we have to be diligent and disciplined. And you know, I'm not surprised to
hear that she has to talk about her keto diet, because she probably needs that to
like, hang out, like, she probably is really thinking about it all the time. Because



that's what it takes to stick with a lifestyle like that. You have to be like, on all the
time, you know, but-

Amy

I talked about Weight Watchers all the time. I talked about it all the time. I mean, I
truly felt like it affected some of my friendships. And it was this realization, like, if
somebody wouldn't have complimented my weight loss, I was like, "Why aren't
they saying anything?" Or, you know, just this expectation of like, "Why isn't
anybody making a bigger deal about my weight loss?" But I think it's because I
was so obsessed with it. It wasn't really on my mind all the time. And it wasn't
until I walked away from it I was like, "Holy, that's all I thought about all the time,
like, what I was eating, how much I was losing." You know, it just, it is so mind
boggling to me how much more space I have in my head.

And I will say that takes time, there is, you know, we talk about Balance365, like,
that pendulum swing. So, you know, you can go from severe restriction to
bingeing or overeating and like, at some point, you know, dieting isn't
sustainable. And neither is bingeing forever. And so at some point that pendulum
can kind of, you know, calm down and, and sit in the middle. You gotta, you just
gotta buckle down, and trust this path and this journey, that it won't stay that way
forever, you know, if you're willing to just sit in the uncomfortable for a while, and I
don't think much about food anymore. Like, I just don't think about it nearly as
much as I used to. And that's a really freeing thing.

Annie Brees

And I think that that's like step one in if you have concerns about your kids
health, or their weight, or their habits, that you need to have some awareness
and check your own bias, food, body image issues.

Amy

Yeah.

Jennifer Campbell

Yeah, I mean, the belief is that if we are not controlling it all, we will spin out of
control, because that's what it feels like for us as adults as dieters, that we are
out of control when we're not being restrictive. So then the belief comes, if we



don't control our children's food, our children will also start spinning out of control,
just like we do. And we know that that's not true.

Annie Brees

And that and that like, too, kind of to work through your own baggage with food
and fitness and body image as we've all been saying here for the past 30
minutes. Like that's a process that takes years, that takes practice, that's not like,
"Oh, I just decided I'm done now," and then flip the switch, like, it's an evolution,
you know, that you kind of, you know, like, if I'm picturing a graph, that's like, up,
down, up, down, up, up, up, up, down, down, down, up, up, up, up, you know, it's
like, it's not linear, like, you don't just like, "Okay, I'm done. See, ya!" It takes
some effort.

Amy

I think it takes more patience and determination than losing weight ever did.
Because it's such, the results are not external for, like, that validation, not just in
yourself when you, like, look in the mirror, but like, from others that diet culture
tells us is like the best kind of validation to receive, but it's all internal validation
of, "I'm doing this for the right reasons, and for not just my health, but especially
for me, like, to break this cycle." You know, and it just, this is required so much
patience, and so much determination to be like, "I am not going back that way
ever again. And I'm going to continue to fight for this part of my life for the, you
know, for the last part of my life to be in a more freer state of mind."

And that's work that nobody can see, except for me, my family can, you know, my
husband sees a difference, I'm sure, my kids. I mean, they see a different side of
me too, they're young enough to like, not totally fully understand how I was then.
But you know, my oldest remembers me losing 100 pounds, you know. And he's
made comment, like, "Oh, you lost 100 pounds," and I'm like, I just kind of try to
brush it off now. And try to say to him, "But I'm still the same person today that I
was then." And, you know, for what he can see and what our bodies look like on
the outside is not as important as what's going on the inside. And when we can
make peace with ourselves, then I think we're able to, that that peace just trickles
down.

And it's not just affecting our children, it's affecting generations to come. Because
just like my mom said, "I learned it from my mom." And so you know, at some



point, like, that's been my thing, when I started therapy 11 years ago, like, I want
to stop this cycle, I'm tired of the yo yo dieting, and like, I just I'm tired of it. I'm
tired of living this life. And in being part of that cycle. And it takes courage to do
that.

And so I think that that's something to definitely say that if you are a mom that is
struggling with that, and those feelings of poor body image and you've been on
and off a diet, like, know that you're not a failure. You know, there's ways to get
help. And you can change the cycle, stop the cycle there, and it doesn't have to,
you don't have to continue on with it that way forever.

Jennifer Campbell

Amy, how do you feel about thinking about younger girls getting involved with
Weight Watchers culture?Like how, like, so I'll be honest, upfront why I'm asking
this is that our Social Media Manager just started following a whole bunch of
weight watchers hashtags. And for a company who claims to have rebranded as
a wellness company I have been shocked at what I've been seeing on my feed.
Would you say that is, would you say that indicates what their culture Weight
Watchers is like? Or WW I guess we should be saying?

Amy

I'd have to look at the exact hashtags that you're using to be honest. But

Jennifer Campbell

So there's a lot of before and after photos- A lot of saving my points for, saved
my points for this.

Amy

Absolutely. Yes.

Jennifer Campbell

Doing it for, there was one I don't even want to say it. It was just, you know, why
she's doing it. And it was, like, sad when I read it.

Amy



Yes. It is. It's very, there's a lot of before and after, there's a lot of-

Jennifer Campbell

Saying I can remember the before photo like, okay-

Amy

Yes. So I've been there. I've been there. I used to post before and after photos,
guilty.And looking back now, I am really sad that I ever did it, to be honest.
Because I really, really shamed the girl in the before photo.

Jennifer Campbell

As did Annie and I also.

Annie Brees

I'm in that same boat. Yeah.

Amy

Yeah. So I think that we've all done it. And I can remember when I was thinking
about kind of breaking free from that, like, kind of having this moment of "What's
so wrong with it before and after photo, like what is so wrong with that?" You
know, and having a moment of clarity when I realized, actually, when I started to
slowly gain some weight back, that's what's wrong. I shamed that before photo
for so long. And like said that she was you know, such this awful person.

So if I didn't just stay the smaller person then that means I was going to go back
to being an awful person like that doesn't, that doesn't really make sense. And it's
really not fair. Because we go through so many different things in our life, it's just
not fair to judge a person just solely based on the way that they look. But not fair.
It's very critical of ourselves to say that, you know, when I was in a larger body
that I was worse, but because I am in a smaller body, I am suddenly better.

I just don't think that, I'm not saying that they're not positive things that come out
of losing weight. I felt those things, you know, you do feel better. I personally feel
better in a little lighter body but that didn't make me as an individual, like, better, if
that makes sense.



Jennifer Campbell

Right? I mean, that's a value conversation, right? The quality of your life
improved by learning that you are just as valuable.

Amy

Absolutely. My value didn't change. Yes.

Jennifer Campbell

Right.

Amy

So yes, I can remember taking a friend of mine in college to a Weight Watchers
meeting. A friend who has always had a positive relationship with food. She's
never dieted never had to very normal, average size just never had been part of
diet culture. And we're sitting around the meeting room and somebody was like,
"I went on vacation, and I lost weight" and the room like uproared, like, "Oh, my
God" and like the woman next to me is like "She lost weight on vacation." And
like, I mean, it was just like this uproar, and I can remember my friend, she would
joke about it for years. And I'm like, "That's is a really big deal. She lost weight on
vacation," you know, and now I'm out of diet culture, I'm like, "Oh, gosh."

Jennifer Campbell

I feel like this should be like a movie scene.

Annie Brees

Like, I've seen, like, memes like this. Oh, like these gasping women, like.

Amy

But that is very typical, you know, to celebrate that, or, you know, I didn't. I used
to go to a meeting on a Saturday morning, a very typical of like, "I went out to
dinner last night. And I said no to the bread basket." And that being a really
awesome thing that somebody did. You know, like, I know that they say, this is a
lifestyle, not a diet. I will say that I used to say that when I was on the program.
This is a lifestyle not a diet, it clearly wasn't a lifestyle for me, because I got off of



the lifestyle. So if that clearly wasn't what it actually was, it was a diet. And I, you
know, pride is a wonderful thing to get rid of, because I'm having to like, just
really come to terms of admitting where I was in that season. But I think that what
you're seeing is true, back to the, is that, are the hashtags probably the reality?
Yes I do.

Jennifer Campbell

I mean, the reason I brought it up is because I thought I would never want my
children to be exposed to this culture. Like I would never, I mean, there's lots of
it's not even, it's not just Weight Watchers that has that type of culture. The
macro counting culture is horrific as well. And I, you know, thinking of like, a 15
year old girl, her mom's put her on the Kurbo app, and she's scrolling through all
the hashtags on Instagram, like, I just thought "This is horrific."

Like, yeah, and you know, what people in our audience talk about, like, before
and after photos are so triggering, they are so triggering. And I'm not saying that.
I'm not saying that, you know, I just, I want people to use whatever tools that are
available to them to help them individually. But it's this idea that we've just put out
into the world. And it's just gone way too far. And we're giving young children the
wrong idea.

Annie Brees

I sent you a message this afternoon, Jen, when I was writing the podcast outline.
And I had not gone to the Kurbo website yet. I actually had downloaded their app
because I was curious. And one of the first things that caught my eye was one of
the options when it asks you some initial questions, you know, age, weight,
gender, height, what is your goal, and one of the options is, you know, to lose
weight, to get healthy, improve my habits, and then to make my parents happy,
was also an option.

Amy

Why is that an option?

Annie Brees

That broke my heart, first of all, and then and then I went to the, you know, just
because I just wanted to do due diligence and knowing my information when



coming on here. And so I went to the website, and they had before and afters of
girls eight years old. Before and afters, losing 10 pounds.

And this girl is not going to stay her eight year old weight forever, because she's
a growing human. So what happens when she starts putting on weight as she
should as a growing young woman? What does that feel like to her now that
she's been on the homepage of this app exposed to so many visitors and
applauded how many times and used like the poster child for this app? Like what
does that look like? And I don't know, I like I can, I can guess.

Jennifer Campbell

But you do know because you know what it's like as an adult to-

Amy

I was just gonna say that. We know what it feels like as an adult.

Jennifer Campbell

So imagine as a child.

Amy

When I was an ambassador and I did a Weight Watcher's takeover on
Instagram, I was an ambassador for the company. I think that my picture was on
their website. I'm highly certain they've taken it down now.

Annie Brees

You've gone rogue.

Jennifer Campbell

We've gotta live one here.

Amy

Yeah. But you know, like, I know what that feels like, as an adult. And I had to
navigate that at 35, 36. To navigate that as an eight year old. Can you imagine
the pressure? I can't even imagine the pressure. And I look at my son. And this is
what gets me so fired up about this app, I look at my son, who is a very normal



size and weight and everything so I'm going to say that first off, for his age, but I
cannot imagine him having to track his food. Like the things that we're dealing
with, with him in school and sports and things like that.

Like, I can't imagine tacking on "Okay, buddy. Now, what did you eat for lunch?
Was that a red light, yellow light or green light food and you know that you're not
supposed to have that." Like, I just feel like we are taking childhood away from
them. And there are other ways that we can teach them healthy habits without
assigning, you know, good, better, worst whatever to food. I just, I feel like they're
way too way too young to be having that kind of responsibility in regards to their
food.

Jennifer Campbell

Let's also get real about how much control an eight year old has over their food.
Like zero. Like my kids eat what I serve them. And I had said this on Instagram
that listen, childhood obesity. We know it exists. We know there are some red
flags in that area. And there's some very intelligent, educated people working on
that. But these are adult problems that require adult solutions. This isn't like,
"Hey, kid, this is your problem. Start tracking your food, careful of those red
lights." And can also mean, if we want to go a little deeper, I don't know if
everyone's seen on social media what some of those red lights are.

Annie Brees

It's ridiculous.

Jennifer Campbell

Red light. Slice of bread. Red light. Yeah, avocado. It's nuts.

Annie Brees

And also, lets you know, you said let's get real, how much control does an eight
year olds have over their food? How much control does an eight year olds have
over the development of their body?

Jennifer Campbell

Absolutely. Right or wrong.



Annie Brees

You just have to honor that your body at those ages eight to 17, which is what
this market target audience is developing and changing so frequently to try to
control it or slow it or stop it is just absurd to me. And I'm not saying that you just
throw in the towel and just say, like, "Yolo, eat whatever you want all the time." I
mean, we have a whole episode, what podcast 16?

Jennifer Campbell

Episode 16.

Annie Brees

Yeah, where we just we discussed the Ellyn Satter Institute who we really really
look to for information, been a big influence to our supplement Feeding Your
Families inside Balance365, has the division of responsibility and some amazing
tips on how to navigate some of these conversations. You have her book actually,
Jen?

Jennifer Campbell

Yeah, I have both of her books.

Annie Brees

Helping without-

Jennifer Campbell

Yeah, Your Child's Weight, Helping Without Harming.

Annie Brees

Yep. But I just think that's like, you know, you're trying to control, like, genetics
and Mother Nature here or not Mother Nature, just biology.

Jennifer Campbell

It's like, women that are in our audience might be able to relate to this. It's like
thinking you can control how your body responds to menopause, thinking control
how your body responds to pregnancy and postpartum. And the rush of



breastfeeding hormones, right, like we know you can't, we can't control how that
all plays out. And so you think you can, and I think a lot of women can relate with
being conditioned to feel they can control it. And if it feels uncontrollable, that
should be a point of failure on your part. And I was reading the other day that
during puberty, girls will put on, on average, about 60 pounds during puberty.

And so and obviously there's a range of normal, just like there's a range of
normal with pregnancy weight gain. And so, and often how that developmental
process goes is that children put on weight before they grow taller. So they kind
of go out, then they go up, as if their body is preparing for that growth spurt. And
so it's all very natural and normal for many children. And here we are trying to
intervene in it as if it's suddenly a medical emergency.

Annie Brees

Or that it's something that can be controlled by just our behaviors, right, which
we've talked about. And, you know, it's on my list to do a podcast episode about
what factors contribute to obesity and childhood obesity, but health behaviors
actually contribute to less than a quarter of all of the factors that contribute to
obesity. So if we're going to talk about obesity, then we really need to have a talk
about genetics, socio economic status, culture-

Jennifer Campbell

Environment.

Annie Brees

Environment, like biology, there's just there's a whole host of factors that
contribute to what we look like and how to address it.

Jennifer Campbell

For a lot of children who are at the highest risk of developing obesity, they can't
access those green light foods anyways, because of the cost or the accessibility
of those foods. And so it's just a joke, really. It's so funny, I have a funny story for
you guys. Yesterday, we arrived in my home province, we're visiting my parents
for a week. And as we were coming into the city, I told my kids, "I'm going to
show you where I used to live." And this has really been on my mind as this
Weight Watchers thing has come up.



And as Annie, you and I have been discussing the socio economic issues as far
as accessing healthful things in our society. And we're coming into the city and
we, I lived in a really low SE neighborhood with my mom and my brother and
sister after my parents divorced, and we lived in government subsidized housing.
And there was a grocery store that was across like a freeway. And there was a
little confectionery that was about two blocks from us. But it was like most
confectionery just carries, you know, processed foods and canned items. And if
there's anything fresh, it's just exorbitant, it's three times the price as it as a
supermarket.

So we lived in that neighborhood and we were very, very lucky to have a vehicle,
a car and my mom drove this really old Dodge car. It broke down often. And I
saw my sister last night I told her I was in this neighborhood. And I said, I said,
"Do you remember it was one time that the car was broke down, and we had to
cross the freeway with mom to go get groceries?" And she said, "I totally
remember that because it was traumatic trying to cross the freeway."

And my mom was a single mom with three kids, and she was going to university
full time. And we had no money ever. And but there was actually so much
privilege that we did have as far as my mom had a car, which her parents bought
for her. And my dad paid child support, which a lot of children who are living in
single income households where there is a parent who is not paying child
support.

And then I also remember my mom telling me years ago, as I started having my
own kids, my mom really never got on her feet financially until after us kids were
grown up and gone. And my mom has really bad teeth. And she's had to have
them all repaired as an adult, she's had major reconstruction on her teeth. And I
remember her teeth falling out all the time when I was young, and her you know,
and it was just this thing, like mom's teeth fall out. And I remember she said to
me a few years ago, as I was having my kids were discussing all her dental
surgeries, she said, "I just didn't eat fruits and vegetables for years and years,
because I was trying to make sure you kids got them all."

And it's just, it is so hard for me to see all this stuff on social media and all the
parent shaming that goes on around children's body sizes, and what children are
eating, when I feel like, I really know, you know, I really know how hard it is for
families. And, you know, I have memories of being in class, this just sticks out to



me. And we were going to be cooking something the next day. So the teacher
was asking for volunteers.

And this one boy was so excited. And he goes, "My mom was just at the food
bank yesterday, so our fridge is full, I can bring anything." And I've remembered
at that age being like, "Oh, this is so awkward." And but that's the neighborhood I
lived in. And that was the reality of, you know, us and so many families. And I
guess I wish people would just like really think about that, like, those are the
children who are at risk for obesity, right? It's the children who's, a lot of the
children who are accessing these apps, and you know, perhaps have their own
phones, those are kids who are more at risk for developing eating disorders than
they are obesity.

Annie Brees

Yeah, I need a tissue.

Amy

Serious, I just want to give you a hug.

Annie Brees

I know. And I think, you know, regardless of, like, your neighborhood, your
housing, your financial conditions, like that, there's just something in that story,
Jen, that just speaks to, like, how hard parents are trying to do right by their kids.
And, I think that I think, you know, like Amy, your mom was no different. As I
shared, I had this happen around when I was a kid, my mom would have signed
me up for it thinking that she was, you know, giving me the world, like, "I just want
her to be happy. I just wanted to see how beautiful I think she is, you know, I want
her to feel that you know," and I just-

Jennifer Campbell

Our parents, our mothers are all trying so hard to help us no matter what their
socio economic situation is from my mom to your mother's. It is awful that a huge
company like Weight Watchers is leading families down this path, it is awful.

Annie Brees



I know, that's how I felt I shared before we started recording that when I was
looking at those, I'm going to start crying too. Those pictures of those little girls
that were poster child for this weight loss app, you know, they trust Weight
Watchers, they trust Kurbo to have their best interest in mind. And I just, I'm just
so disappointed that this is the solution that they've presented to these young
kids. And I hope that in doing the work that we're doing, and podcasts like this,
and the social media sharing, and even though it might seem you know, our
platforms are, you know, relatively small, compared to someone like Weight
Watchers, that it makes a difference, it makes an impact.

Amy

I think it does make an impact, I think if even if it's we reach one person I think
that we've helped somebody. And we've, I've had several messages, you know,
in the last 48 hours about people who had contemplated it. And then as I shared
things, and I've tried to share things very respectfully and non shameful and non
judgmental way. But had them say "Thank you for shining a light on what this
could actually look like. Because I had didn't think that there would be anything
wrong with it. And but you've given me the ability to do a little research myself,
and realize that I don't want to take this risk, like the risk of this eating disorder is,
in my personal opinion, far less than that risk of obesity. And what that could look
like."

I mean, the weight, as a person who has dealt with that, the weight of an eating
disorder is far more than what I ever dealt with, at, you know, a very, very high
body weight. Just the emotional toll that that took on me was so alarming in
comparison to just carrying extra weight on my body. You know, mental health, as
we know, is a huge issue. And it's just a lot of times when you're struggling with
an eating disorder, you feel very alone. And I just, if we can help one family just
change the trajectory of a child's life that they they don't go down that path then I
think that we've done our job.

Jennifer Campbell

Yeah, we've had several Balance365ers message us and tell us they've had
conversations with their friends, where their friends have told them, they've
canceled their memberships. And I think big companies, that's the only language
that they speak. And it's a great action to take, if you want to show them that you
are not supporting this change in direction that they're taking.



Amy

I have a lot of Weight Watchers members, because I started my Instagram
account, for instance-

Annie Brees

You were an ambassador.

Amy

Yeah, so I have a lot of people who follow Weight Watchers who still follow me.
And I've had multiple messages of people who have said that they're canceling.

Jennifer Campbell

Yeah, it's really upsetting. And-

Amy

Because they can't support it.

Jennifer Campbell

Sometimes I wonder if the pendulums have to swing so far, you know, it's like we
see it in politics. Like, sometimes somebody has to go too far in order for people
to rally together and take action.

Amy

Yeah, I think they have because they're like radio silent for lack of a better word.

Annie Brees

I hope that they are behind the scenes, like, biting their fingernails, thinking
"Crap! Like this was, we pushed too far. And we need to fix this, we need to-

Jennifer Campbell

Time will tell.

Annie Brees



I hope so. I do want to just revisit again, I don't want to leave people feeling
hopeless, or like we just like stirred the pot and got you all riled up and drew
awareness to the harmful side effects that kids dieting can have well into
adulthood. But, you know, just to revisit, I think step one is to address your own
body image issues, food issues, your relationship with food, how you speak
about it, how you feel about it, I think that that's, like, step one in this whole
process. And as we said already, that that can take years. And that doesn't mean
that you can't also, like, you know, simultaneously talk to your kids about food.

You don't have to be like, "Okay, I'm great. I'm good to go. Now I can do the
thing three years later." Like you can have honest conversations about like, "Hey,
this is how I grew up," or age appropriate, of course, and like, "This is what I'm
working on. And I'm, you know, I'm exploring what this feels like." And then also
give Episode 16 a listen, that's our Ellyn Satter episode where we discussed the
division of responsibilities for food and how we feed our families.

Jennifer Campbell

Yeah, we are definitely not advocating for no boundaries. And that's kind of the
argument out there right now. It's like, there's people they're saying, "I don't see
what's so wrong with this app. And everybody's talking about eating disorders,
but obesity." And it's like,

Amy

I think we live in a culture that it's you're either dieting or you're obese. I don't
think we live in a culture that there's any middle ground.

Annie Brees

That's where we come in through Balance365.

Amy

I think that's exactly why though, like everybody's like, "You don't want this app.
But what am I supposed to do?" That has been the message in my inbox is, "OK,
so this app is but what do I do?" I don't, they don't know how, like, parents have
to be equipped with what to do, you know?

Jennifer Campbell



Right. So Episode 16, really, really lays a great foundation for that. And then they
can get the follow up material if they want to explore it further.

Annie Brees

Yeah. And then I think we also need to start having some conversations as a
culture about placing tighter restrictions on food labeling, and advertising weight
loss to children, you know, like as a government, from a policy standpoint, I think
we need to have some boundaries on that as well. But that we can save that for
a whole other podcast. There's a lot to unpack there. But Amy, I won't take any
more of your time. I know you've actually been recording this in your husband's
closet the entire time.

Jennifer Campbell

Your sound's great.

Annie Brees

Jen's been- It's all those khaki pants behind her. And Jen's been sitting in her car.
So thank you, Amy, for sharing your story and your experience with us about
dieting so young as a kid and especially Weight Watchers. I know you wanted to
leave that door open to people who are currently in that culture right now still still
offering like a warm welcome, open door, like "Hey, I get where you've been. I
hear it. And we have other options for you." And I think you did a great job. I hope
we did a great job too.

Amy

I think we can move mountains a lot better when we go at it with kindness and
grace and offer people that then come with, you know, guns a blazing and-

Annie Brees

Wagging fingers.

Amy

Yeah, and I just feel like there's a lot of women, I think this weekend, especially,
who are looking at themselves in the mirror and looking at their family and their



journeys and saying "Okay, so now I know that maybe this isn't what I need to do.
But I don't even know how to fix it for myself."

And so I think just being able to offer a voice in that is really what I wanted to do
is just, I've been really big about making sure that they feel like they're not alone.
And that's just really important to me that people know that their journey that
they're on in regards to you know, body image and food and all that, like, you're
not alone in that and that there are people who want to help you create a better
life for yourself that will trickle down and create a better life for your family.

Jennifer Campbell

Amy, you have a wonderful social media presence. And I think a lot of people
listening could relate to you with your journey with dieting and Weight Watchers
and weight loss and weight gain and you are just so lovely. You have a beautiful
energy online and I love following you. What is your handle so everyone can find
you?

Amy

My handle is beautifullybrokenjourney and you can find me on Instagram,
Facebook and my blog is the same Beautifullybrokenjourney.com

Annie Brees

Awesome and if you are, like Amy said, maybe still stuck, like, you've kind of now
woke to diet culture and you are curious about your other options. We also have
a really awesome Facebook group called Weight Loss Without Restriction on
Facebook. You can join us there if you want for some great discussion too. So
thank you ladies. I appreciate your time. This was an awesome, awesome
discussion. I can't wait to get this out there.

Jennifer Campbell

Yeah.

Annie Brees

Okay great.

Amy



Thank you, Annie and Jen.

Annie Brees

Crickets. All right, thanks, ladies, bye!

Amy

Bye.

Annie Brees

This episode is brought to you by the Balance365 program. If you're ready to say
goodbye to quick fixes and false promises and yes to building healthy habits and
a life you're 100% in love with then check out Balance365.co to learn more.


